Approved 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

May 25, 2011 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, May 25, 2011 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Guy Giunta and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 







  
              1.1
June Plummer Re: Transfer Station -  Ms. Plummer stated most people are under the undersatanding that all of the Transfer Station's employees are part-time but she is not, she has been working there for ten years and is the Assistant Managing Supervisor. Ms. Plummer noted she works 34 hours a week and has benefits. Ms. Plummer stated she has met many residents and assist a lot of them when they come to the Transfer Station. Ms. Plummer noted that she is always on time for work, prompt and a hard worker. Ms. Plummer stated it is hard to believe she is going to lose her job or have her hours reduced.    



   






  1.2 Pam Papera – Mrs. Papera thanked Selectman Ober for spending some time with her today discussing the Transfer Station. Mrs. Papera noted she agrees with everything that Ms. Plummer has stated and also spends a lot of time helping elderly residents. Mrs. Papera noted there are still other things that need to be done at the Transfer Station i.e. bailing & trash..... and not everything would go in to Single Stream Recycling (SSR). Ms. Papera feels tables will need to be set up, in order to sort through the trash. Ms. Papera stated if SSR is not going to start for another year that would giver her enough time to find another job. 









     1.3 Tom Salatiello – Mr. Salatiello stated he was concerned with Town Meeting, he came to the BOS a year ago regarding transparency in the Town Warrant, so people would be more informed. Mr. Salatiello suggested a Master Warrant because he feels it could be a different way to seperate the warrant articles, so people would know. Mr. Salatiello stated the Transfer Station issue was supposed to be brought to the voters for discussion but the Budget Committee let it slide. Mr. Salatiello asked the Board to revisit the issue and try to find the money in the Town's budget. Mr. Salatiello noted the Transfer Station has won awards for its work and is not sure about SSR, he has heard they give Towns “low ball” rates then prices escalate. Mr. Salatiello asked the Board, to please, give the landfill some more consideration. 




    1.4 Sally Tuffman – Mrs. Tuffman stated historically the Town has been built on neighbors, she knew June's father that worked at the Transfer Station and knows June. Mrs. Tuffman noted she would like to see the positions kept. 




 



2.0  Liz Merry Re: Gates & Bars –  Liz Merry was not present. Chair Nickerson stated Mrs. Merry would like to put up a gate on Tower Hill Road and he is not opposed to the idea, as long as the gate is not locked and there are not any signs. Chair Nickerson noted the opening has to be wide enough for vehicles to pass but there have been a lot of people getting stuck on road, which will then knock on the Merrys door to help them. Mr. Bormes informed the Board that there is a property owner looking to build on the road (coincidentally) but he plans to upgrade the road. Doug Sarette stated he is that property owner but he is closer to the Shute Hill Road side of Tower Hill Road. Mr. Sarette asked if he could put a gate up at the other end of the road and Director Thayer replied yes, as long as the gate is not locked. The Board will ask Liz Merry to attend the next BOS meeting. 




   











3.0  Don Bromes – Reappointment PB & ZBA – Chair Nickerson noted it is the Board's policy to talk with members & discuss their job and how to make it better. Mr. Bormes stated he is the Planning Board's Representative on the Zoning Board and feels he has been there long enough to make a difference. Mr. Bormes noted he has attended all of the State's classes and the Chair of the Zoning Board has asked him to remain on the Board with his qualifications to benefit the Board. Mr. Bormes stated just because a resident request relief from the ordinances does not mean it will be granted, its a relief Board. Mr. Bormes informed the BOS that he has been a PB Member since 2004 and is the next oldest member. Mr. Bormes stated the biggest concern is for health & safety of the Town's residents and to be concerned for tomorrow. Mr. Bormes noted he wants to maintain the rual characteristics of the Town and keep abreast of the new laws. Mr. Bormes stated the PB needs a Selectmen's Representative because they are the deciding vote. Selectman Giunta made a motion to appoint Don Bormes to the PB & ZBA. Seletcman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Nickerson swore-in Mr. Bormes and the appointment form was signed. 









4.0  Department Updates 


       



  

  4.1
Zoning Enforcement Update – Town Planner (TP) Ward informed the Board that the Master Plan is coming along well and the Master Plan Advisory Committee continues to meet, in the hopes to have the Master Plan finished within the next month. TP Ward provided the BOS with an adoption timeline for the Fall. TP Ward noted that six out of the seven Zoning Ordinance amendments were adopted at Town Meeting and revised on the Town's web-site for access. TP Ward reported that Mr. Sarette came to the Planning Board looking for a building permit, he owns +/- 50 acres on Old Coach Road which is 600 ft. in on a class VI road and he could not issue the building permit. TP Ward stated Mr. Sarette came to the PB's meeting last thursday and they unanimously recommended that the Code Enforcement Officer issue a Building Permit. The BOS, TP Ward and those in attendace reviewed the property's frontage. TP Ward noted the Selectmen have the option to approve and have the property owner make the road passable with the Town not being liable for maintenance or damages. Chair Nickerson asked if fire services was an issue and TP Ward replied he was unsure but would check on it for next week. TP Ward informed the BOS that he is seeing the tip of the iceberg regarding building on the ends of Class V roads changing to Class VI roads and people getting access in to backlands with pressure to reopen roads. TP Ward noted he has new housing permits through Zoning Enforcement and it has been almost two years since he has issued one.   
  4.2
Recreation Department – Director Lonergan reported she currently has 3 T-ball teams and 5 Softball teams, all with sponsorship. A Ceremony was held on 5/8 for the dugouts Chrisitian Stock built aa an Eagle Scout project. Director Lonergan stated the plans for the “Snack Shack” have fallen through, so volunteers are needed. Director Lonergan stated Summer Day Camp will start in June and they have 22 kids enrolled to date. Director Lonergan stated Tai Chi classes are to be held on Thursday mornings at the Church, the beaches need to be cleaned up and she has been working on Old Home Day T-shirts (sample provided). Chair Nickerson asked about the beach rafts and Director Lonergan replied one of the rafts is out but the other is at the Town Park because it keeps getting flipped & broken, someone could get hurt.












  








5.0  Discussion on the Transfer Station – Chair Nickerson stated he met with Director Thayer & TA Veloski to come up with possible scenarios for the BOS. At Town Meeting the Budget Committee to the money out and the Selectmen put the money back in, which was the difference of the two budgets and it was overlooked. Chair Nickerson noted the difference is $16K but Director Thayer has a plan to reduce hours with no one to be laid off. Chair Nickerson stated BestWay is the cheapest on the cost of recyclables but there will be people who just throw stuff in to the recycling bags and SSR will start next year, so everything will change at the Transfer Station. The Board had a hand-out titled “Suggested Single Stream Operations” provided by Director Thayer back in January. Director Thayer stated all of the companies he has talked to will have +/- trucking fees with paying $20 dollars a ton but if the market is good then they pay $20 dollars a ton. Chair Nickerson asked what they would do about the extra recyclables. Johnny VanTassel stated unless the Town makes recycling mandatory then someone would need to be there to break open bags. TA Veloski suggested having two different color bags, one for recyclables and another color for “MSW”. Johnny VanTassel noted SSR would change what is baled and the things the Transfer Station is unable to recycle currently. Selectman Ober asked how much money is earned from baling and Johnny VanTassel replied approximately $20K in income on recycling, including metal & Batteries which will not be part of SSR. Director Thayer stated the quotes he has received show a 20% increase in recyling. Selectman Ober stated the vacant position leaves $6,300 dollars and feels the rest of the funding, to not cut hours, could come from the Transfer Station's budget out of contract services. Selectman Giunta agreed, to come up with the money now and leave the Trasnfer Station the way it is. Selectman Giunta asked if there would still be expanded hours of operation and Director Thayer replied no. Selectman Ober made a motion that the BOS look for the money in the Transfer Station's budget under  contract services, to fully fund the employee's current schedule. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  




 



    









6.0  Old Business   









  6.1 Bay & Upper Bay Roads – TA Veloski reported they have 6 permanent & 8 permanent easements to go and the Police Department will be delivering easements next week then the BOS will need to discuss going around the properties. TA Veloski to discuss with Attorney Boldt. 



  



  6.2
Town Beach – Plans moving forward. 









7.0  New Business 

                                                                                                  7.1
Bank Signature cards – The BOS signed.  
    
     

                                                  7.2 Firefighter II - Certifications – The Board signed Personnel Action Forms for Ray Smith, Steph Read and Michael Skeats. 






  7.3
Sewer user – refund – The BOS reviewed a memo from Treasurer Shannon suggesting the Town refund $5k and leave the remaining $1,600 dollars in the account for next year. The Board agreed with the Treasurer's recommendation. 


   7.4 Fire Chief – The new Fire Chief will be swore-in on June 1st and will start his position on June 6th.  









    

8.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – A Timber Tax form was filed by Isabelle Reneau for Tax Map 16, Lot 56 and a Timber Tax form was filed by NEFFCO for Tax Map 1, Lot 1 and a Timber Tax form was filed by M. Douglas Carlson Trust for Tax Map 13, Lot 1 and a Timber Tax form was filed by Carlson Estate for Tax Map 6, Lot 7,8 & 9 and the   Sewer Warrant/Sewer Fund Transfer Authorization was signed. The BOS approved/signed the above.    














9.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.    














10.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 




            10.1 5/18/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, May 18, 2011. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of May 18, 2011 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 






            











11.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and a copy was made available for public inspection. 



















12.0  Correspondence  - The BOS reviewed.  




        



  
 





13.0 Town Administrator’s Report – Under new business.     




                                   











14.0 Selectman's Reports 
- Board/Committee Assignments as follows;    




Dave Nickerson – DPW, PB and Solid waste Committee.




Guy Giunta – Police, CIP, Conservation Commission, Historic District Commission and TIP Committee. 








Karen Ober – Budget Committee, Fire and Recreation Committee. 




15.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 8:59 pm.




16.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 1, 2011 @ 6:30 pm. at the Town Offices @ 6:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

5/25/2011

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


